Garsington Parish Council
The Monthly Meeting of the Parish Council was held in the Village Hall on Monday 6th December 2010 commencing at 7.30 pm. The Chairman, Councillor Godfrey Eden, presided; present were Cllrs Paul Bolam, David Baker, Anne Eastwood, John Hieatt, Mike Patrick, Judith Westgate and Chris Wright with Geoff Russell in attendance. Also present for part of the meeting were and five members of the public.
12/10/1.
Apologies for Absence

Apologies were accepted from County Cllr David Turner and from District Cllr Elizabeth Gillespie, both of whom had commitments elsewhere.

12/10/2.
Public Participation

Mr Ernie Tipping said that he was disappointed that the enforcement action against breaches of planning on the field adjacent to Greenwoods in Garsington had not progressed more quickly. He said that the drainage system on the junction of Pettiwell and Watlington Road did not work as effectively as it should and the grass along Denton Lane had only been cut once during the previous 12 months. He questioned why it had been thought necessary for the grass around the bottom of the telegraph poles to be cut short.

He accused the Parish Council of ‘wasting £1,000 in taking the Sports & Social Club to court’.

12/10/3.
Minutes of the Monthly Meeting held on 1st November 2010

The Minutes as circulated were approved and signed as a correct record.

12/10/4. 
Matters arising from the Minutes not covered elsewhere on the agenda

a. Fly-tipping; copies of correspondence received about the landowner moving gates on Garsington Road, Toot Baldon in an attempt to stop/reduce flytipping. will be circulated for information.

b. Councillors reported that the broken electricity pole in Oxford Road opposite Combewell has not yet been repaired and that two telegraph poles are still in the ditch at the bottom of Pettiwell.

c. The Clerk confirmed that a duplicate copy of the Definitive Map has been ordered from the County Council.

d. The preparation of a list of useful telephone numbers to be published on the village website has no data protection issues.

e. Distribution of the ‘Are You Ready?’ booklet is in hand.

12/10/5.
Declarations of Interest

As Trustees of the Village Hall Cllrs Mike Patrick and David Bolam declared a personal and prejudicial interest in the discussions about releasing Parish Council funds to pay towards the cost of refurbishment of the Hall.

12/10/6

Finance

Barclays Current Account at 30th November




£27,802.36
Barclays Tracker Account at 10th September
(no change)


       £50.95

Bank of Ireland at 5th October






£40,007.89
Bank of Scotland (fixed deposit)





£50,548.34
The Council asked for more information about Deposit Account Protection Schemes.

The following cheques were approved for payment:
Total Pest Control (UK) Ltd (mole control)



   £164.50
SODC (dog waste bin service)




   £102.75
Colourplus (October/November Newsletter)



   £739.11
Arrow Accounting (internal audit)




   £160.00
Society of Local Council Clerks (1/2 share of annual sub)

     £73.50
Admin (November)






     £88.75
G Russell (Clerk’s salary)





   £369.60

Appeals for donations have been received from South & Vale Carers saying that they look after 12 carers in the Garsington Parish (last donation was £50 in December 2009) and from the Oxfordshire Business Education Alliance for the May 2011 residential week which is attended by pupils from Wheatley Park School (last donation was £60 in March this year). It was agreed to consider these appeals at the January meeting.
The Internal Auditor, the newly appointed Philip Hood of Arrow Accounting, had given overall approval to the accounts for 2009/10 but had asked the Council to consider increasing its Fidelity Guarantee insurance. His report was noted and the Council agreed once again that it did not wish to increase its insurance costs.

The Chairman said that he will be reviewing the Honorarium paid to Ernie Tipping to take into account hours worked on such extra duties as leaf clearance, weed killing, maintenance of the surface below the aerial runway and so on. Any recommendation that the Honorarium should be increased will be discussed at the next meeting. It was confirmed that all Mr Tipping’s out of pocket expenses on mower fuel and other materials will be settled as required on production of the relevant receipts.

There was some general discussion about policy to be followed when setting the Parish Council Precept 2011/12. This will agreed at January meeting. A copy of the latest estimate for actual 2010/11 expenditure will be distributed in advance of this meeting and Cllr Wright will also circulate his ideas regarding the budget.

12/10/7
Planning 

a.
Applications
P10/W1679 /RET Valentine, 2 Poplar Close; 

Alterations to garage roof from flat to pitched roof.
It was agreed to recommend this application for approval

P10/W1545 129 Oxford Road

Single storey rear extension to existing bungalow

The Council is aware of some disagreements about the boundaries of this property and declined to express an opinion about the application until these are resolved.

b. Other planning matters

Status of Enforcement issue on field adjacent to Greenwoods; The statutory notice on the gate is missing and the Clerk has already reported this to the enforcement team. The recent wet weather has illustrated what an inappropriate site this is for the activities being carried out there. The large vehicles have been sinking into the ground. Passers-by have noticed that one of the residents now appears to be keeping a dog.

South Oxfordshire Proposed Submission Core Strategy

Consultation has re-started and the period for comment runs up to 21st January 2011. The documents will be circulated by email for discussion at the January meeting.

Possibility of development at Boundary Farm; Michael Jennings has told the Chairman that some farm buildings may be converted for alternative uses. This would require a planning application.
12/10/8
Correspondence to Chairman and Clerk

a.
Larch End Flooding: a letter asking that the Parish Council should continue to monitor whether flooding occurs in Larch End is being circulated.

b.
2011 Census; the Parish Council agreed in principle that it would assist the local Census Officers by giving publicity to the Census in both The Newsletter and the Village Website.

c.
The County Council has confirmed that a new bus stop is being provided at the bottom of Southend to serve passengers wishing to travel to and from the Equestrian Centre.

d.
Details of the new OCC Local Area Highway Representatives have been received and will be circulated.

e.
The arrangements for the celebration of HM The Queen’s Diamond Jubilee in 2012 have been confirmed. The period 2nd – 5th June has been selected.
12/10/9
Village Maintenance including Play Area Repairs

A quotation to repair all the items mentioned in the recent Play Area inspector’s report, including installing a new, low-maintenance surface below the aerial runway, has been received from Playground Supplies in the sum of £3,725. An alternative quotation from Sovereign Design Play Systems is awaited.
Cllr John Hieatt said a style in Parsler’s Piece is in need of repair. It is understood that the work will be carried out by volunteers from Garsington Society.

The voluntary efforts of several village residents are responsible for maintaining the quality of life in Garsington. The Parish Council has a stock of 100 pewter ‘Thank-you’ pins which were purchased for presentation to such persons and it was agreed that at the January meeting there should be some discussion about who should receive these ‘New Year Honours’.
12/10/10
Sports & Social Club Lease

The Sports & Social Club has not accepted the Council’s invitation to meet for a discussion about the Lease. The Club has briefed its own firm of solicitors and it looks increasingly likely the matter will go to court. A pre-hearing case management meeting has been called for mid January.

12/10/11
Traffic calming proposals for Southend – new cost estimate

The following notice had been sent for inclusion in the Newsletter:

Southend Traffic Calming

Peter Ronald of Oxfordshire County Council’s Traffic Team had been asked for advice by the Parish Council and writes: “Following concerns raised by Garsington Parish Council, we have had a speed survey carried out and speeding was seen to be a problem within the 30mph limit. A scheme incorporating 9 speed humps to slow down the speed of vehicles along part of Southend has been drafted as a possible way to reduce speeds. This is to be funded by the Garsington PC and they are going to be consulting with residents directly affected by the scheme to seek their views before progressing the scheme further.”

Unfortunately this notice had not appeared. There had been some production problems at the printer and this was one of several items that had not been published. The Notice would appear in the February March edition.

12/10/12
Village Hall: Request for Funds

[As Trustees of the Village Hall, Cllrs Mike Patrick and David Bolam each declared a personal and prejudicial interest in this matter. Due to the outside weather conditions they were permitted to remain in the Hall but they took no part in the discussions except to provide information when requested by other councillors]
The Village Hall Management Committee, having received planning permission for the refurbishment of the Village Hall, is now seeking funding for the project, which is estimated to cost £190,000. The Council was told that this amount included an allowance for buttressing the road.

The Committee asks that the Parish Council agree to make available £90,000 of its reserves, money that had previously been ‘earmarked’ towards the provision of a new community hall – a project which has failed to come about. The money needed to be pledged now in order to show the Council’s commitment to other possible sources of funding: WREN and the South Oxfordshire LEADER Project, for example.

By letter the Village Hall Committee told the Council that on 13th November more than one hundred parishioners had visited the Village Hall to view the new plans, with 93 signing the book, as opposed to 32 on the last time that the plans for a new hall were shown. Eighty-two people had chosen to vote on the proposal> There had been only one vote against and all the others had been in favour.

Cllr Anne Eastwood said that there should be a referendum of the whole village before the scheme was supported. 

Cllr Wright said that the whole project needs to be presented as viable and the other possible applications for the Parish Council’s reserves need to be stated as alternative options before the decision is made. He said that the terms upon which the money is supplied must also be considered. Is it a gift, the purchase of a share or a loan and, if the latter, upon what terms?

Cllr Wright suggested that the project’s viability be examined with due diligence and that there should be full village consultation before the Parish Council agreed to the request. This was approved by 5 votes in favour to none against and one abstention.
Cllr Wright agreed to draft a letter which would be sent to Adrian Townsend of the Village Hall Management Committee so that it could be used as evidence that the Parish Council is prepared to provide £90,000 provided certain conditions, described above, are satisfied.

12/10/13
Planning for Emergencies - community resilience event in March 2011

This meeting will be held on Saturday 12th March from 9.30 – 4 .00 at Kings Centre, Osney Mead. Advance booking of places is essential and Cllr John Hieatt said that he would go on the Council’s behalf.

12/10/14
Campaign against the wind turbine in Horspath

Michael Tyce from CPRE has approached the Chairman about this matter and Martin Harris of Horspath Parish Council has approached Cllr Chris Wright.
The Council noted that in this case the planning authority could be perceived as having a commercial interest in the project being approved and unanimously agreed to support Horspath Parish Council in their opposition to the Project.
The Meeting closed at 9.35 p.m.

